
Lowcountry Montessori School

Meeting Minutes for Board of Directors Meeting

March 23, 2016 4:30 P.M.

LMS Office

749 Broad River Drive, Beaufort, SC 29906
Lowcountry Montessori School's mission is to increase access to an authentic Montessori-based education in Beaufort and Jasper Counties. Our staff and parents will collaborate to foster the development of independent, well-rounded, academically-prepared and responsible citizens. LMS is committed to creating an environment that inspires children to become lifelong learners and creative problem solvers for the 21st Century and beyond.

Board members present: Warren, Eileen, Patrick, Scott, Christine, Michelle, Karl, Eve, Claire via telephone call. Janice arrived at 7:01. Jenn called in at 8:33.
Members absent: None
Call to Order – Meeting was called to order by Warren at 6:42pm
1. Reading of Mission Statement – Warren read the LMS mission statement. 
2. Approval of Agenda- Eve moved to remove subcommittee reports c. Outreach, d. Board development, e. Fundraising, f. Technology, and g. Education from the agenda. Warren 2nded. All in favor: All. Eileen moved to add the budget to the agenda prior to committee reports. Eve 2nded. All in favor: All Karl moved to Approve the agenda. Eve 2nded. All in favor: All

3.  Statement of Compliance with FOIA – Warren announced that the meeting was noticed by posting the agenda on the school website, the front door of the school, and provided to the Beaufort Gazette 
4.  Approval of minutes –  Warren moved to approve the minutes from January 19, 2016 meeting. Patrick 2nded. All in favor: All
5. P & I Grant report – Mark Vanderpool sent a report to Warren. We still have SCDE site visit 3/29/16. Prior visits lasted 20-30 minutes.  Have until 6/30/16 to spend the remaining $22, 834.00 of our award. 
7. Discuss and vote on moving regular monthly meeting back each month – Discussion of changing the regularly scheduled meeting to align with financial requirements. Eve made a motion to move the board meeting to the fourth Thursday of the month. Christine 2nd All in favor: All
8. Budget-  discussion of budget led by Bill Moser. Janice arrived at 7:01pm. We are projected to have $214, 701.08 in the fund balance this year. There was a discussion about the 5-day count and the state not funding us the proper amount for several months at a time. Bill reviewed the profit and loss changes. Monies that were attributed to benefits were returned to the fund balance and Bill stated it was a glitch in the worksheet that caused that error. Eileen asked if we would have sufficient funds to cover the gap in the summer and Bill stated we would as long as we control spending. Bill stated that we need to be sure we only make purchases that we need in order to keep the doors open and not those that we want. Bill stated that we should have a board packet of all information on financials provided to us a week in advance of meetings. He and Amy will work on their communication to ensure all paperwork is submitted in a timely fashion. The board’s new schedule of meetings should assist in that process. Warren reminded the board that the mortgage payments will be increasing once the landmark building is complete and that we need to keep 20% of operating costs in the bank at all times per our contract with EPR. Eve asked what we should be doing differently as a board. Bill recommends that we have only 4 standing committees: education, business, governance, and facilities. Bill recommends that we create the policies for financial and other procedures. Bill stated that confusion and miscommunication over a salary increase can be contributed to him. Karl expressed that he would like to see the SC Charter Alliance Policy and Procedures purchased for our use. It will not require a vote if we make it a budget change. February financials were presented, cited, tabled for a vote for next month. 
9. Committee reports

a. Facilities – Warren reported that the roughing in plumbing and electrical is being roughed in now. Project is 2-3 weeks ahead of schedule, within budget and scheduled to finish in June. Waiting on Office of School Facilities to give final approval on the fence. 
b. Enrollment – Amy reported 135 day was Friday and the enrollment was 330 but that reflects absences and is based on averages. Full capacity for next year. 
10.  Public Comments (Please limit comments to 3 minutes) - None
11. Old Business – Christine mentioned that our tardy policy does not give an exact time that students must be present in the classroom. Our school drop-off period is from 8-8:15 for elementary students and if parents drop at that time, the children may be marked tardy.
Jenn called in at 8:33pm.

Amy will instruct teachers to allow a two-minute grace period for students in the morning but it has not been a challenge to this point.
Eileen mentioned that the bicycle riders have been weaving through the traffic and not wearing their helmets. The students are released from their classrooms and are supposed to walk their bikes to the street wearing helmets. Brian stated that they will have to be walked off campus. Sarah stated that some students go through the back field and having a bike rack in a central location would help since students currently leave from various points around the school. 
12. New Business- Eileen mentioned that the charter requires an odd number of members. Eve shared that the Board Development Committee talked to Mary Carmichael about this issue and she said we did not have to be too concerned about that. The board development committee will need to work on a document to which both the charter and bylaws can refer to for clarification.
Patrick mentioned that we need to agenda changing expulsion hearings to not require a full board but instead a committee. Eve mentioned we should also think about whether the committee could make a decision or would have to come to the full board.  Eileen stated we need to vote to remove the requirement of recording the expulsion hearing . Amy stated we should also change the wording to reflect that the director or assistant director be present at the hearing. 
All of these items need to be placed on the agenda for voting. 
12. Executive Session – Patrick made a motion to move to executive session. Warren announced that we are going into executive session to discuss personnel evaluation issues A and B Warren 2nd All in favor: All

A. Personnel evaluation issue A

B. Personnel evaluation issue B

Patrick made a motion to move to exit executive session. Warren 2nded All in favor: All
13. Vote on Executive Session Issue A. Eve made a motion to execute Executive Session Issue A at 10:36. Scott 2nded All in favor: Michelle, Janice, Karl, Eve, Scott, Jenn. Opposed Warren Christine, Patrick, Claire, Eileen
14. Vote on Executive Session Issue B. No vote required
14. Adjourn- Warren moved to adjourn at 10:40. Patrick 2nded. All in favor: All
* The Board welcomes public comments but gently reminds that this is not a question-and-answer period.

LMS will not limit, deny admission or show preference to any individual or group of individuals. LMS will recruit, register, and admit students without regard to race, creed, gender, national origin, ancestry, disability or need for Special Education services. In accordance with Section 59-40-50 of the South Carolina Code of Laws, Title 59, Chapter 40, LMS will admit all students eligible to attend first through twelfth grades residing in South Carolina, subject to space limitations.


